

ISSUE BRIEF

No. 5348 | MARCH 19, 2024 ASIAN STUDIES CENTER

The Truth About Investment in China Bryan Burack

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Over the past decade, \$2 trillion-\$3 trillion or more of U.S. investment has flowed into China with virtually no transparency and oversight.

To meet national security threats, notifications and prohibitions should be required for investments involving dual-use technology with military applications.

Yet some politicians continue to rely on myths to argue that American investment in China's military-industrial complex should remain unrestricted and opaque. ver the past decade, as much as \$2 trillion-\$3 trillion or more of U.S. investment—much of it supporting China's growing military capabilities—has flowed into China with virtually no transparency and oversight.¹ In August 2023, President Joe Biden issued an executive order that eventually will begin to address this threat,² but congressional action to strengthen the Biden Administration's half-measures remains essential.

Nevertheless, some politicians continue to block bipartisan legislation that would scrutinize and ideally prohibit dangerous investments in China, relying on myths to argue that American investment in China's military–industrial complex should remain unrestricted and opaque. This *Issue Brief* examines those myths and provides the truth about the effects of this investment on America's economy and national security.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at https://report.heritage.org/ib5348

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

Myths and Truths About Investment in China

Myth: More U.S. investment in Chinese companies will improve the behavior of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP).

"We want Americans on the boards of Chinese companies spreading Western standards and complying with U.S. laws.... It is therefore unclear why the U.S. would want to prevent Americans from going abroad to pry open the world's most opaque major economy."³

Truth: Seeking to liberalize China through free trade and U.S. capital investments has been tried for decades and has failed miserably, degrading U.S. prosperity and national security in the process. China was supposed to grow freer as it grew richer; instead it has grown more repressive at home and aggressive abroad. The record is clear: Hundreds of billions of dollars of unrestricted American investment in China's leading companies has neither convinced the CCP to adopt "Western standards" nor "pried open" China's economy. In fact, under CCP General Secretary Xi Jinping's increasingly dictatorial rule, that is even less likely to be true today than it was at the turn of the century.

Myth: Limiting investment in China's military technologies would be "emulating Xi Jinping."

"[T]o outcompete China we cannot become more like the Chinese Communist Party."⁴

Truth: It is extremely disingenuous to suggest that America's monitoring of U.S. capital flows into China—and not funding China's military-technology programs—is akin to America's becoming Communist. On the contrary, it is common-sense national security policy. Executive and legislative proposals to monitor and restrict U.S. investments in China are incremental and would leave the majority of U.S. capital flows to China untouched. Moreover, many of the affected types of investments in other foreign adversaries are already prohibited—Russia, Iran, and North Korea are all subject to total bans on U.S. investment—but investing in China, even in military technologies, is still allowed. Just as the U.S would not have funded Soviet missile programs during the Cold War, there is nothing un-American about not funding the military-technology capabilities of your principal adversary.

Myth: U.S. investment doesn't help China develop military technologies.

"[T]he premise of an 'outbound CFIUS' has lacked the basic facts necessary to warrant such a move. You hear of 'loopholes' and 'gaps,' but not a single real-world example."⁵ **Truth:** The United States has the world's largest capital markets, savviest investors, and most credible financial institutions. There are numerous examples of U.S. capital and expertise aiding the development of CCP military technology.⁶ In one of the most concerning examples, the Semiconductor Manufacturing International Corporation SMIC, the CCP's semiconductor foundry champion, was supported with U.S. venture capital for years before being blacklisted by the Pentagon.⁷ An investigation by the House Select Committee on the Chinese Communist Party found that one American company, Blackrock, has invested more than \$429 million in companies that "act directly against the interest of the United States," including military and technology companies.⁸

Myth: The Treasury Department doesn't have data to support outbound investment restrictions on China.

"I sent a letter to Secretary [Janet] Yellen asking for the data to justify outbound restrictions. Not one of my questions was answered. That's because there is no data to begin with."

Truth: The data are limited because U.S. national security agencies are not currently able to monitor investments in military technology development in China. That is precisely why new authorities are needed and why bipartisan legislative proposals have been advanced to generate such data by requiring notification of certain investments. The same politicians who claim that America lacks this information are trying to halt efforts to generate it, most recently by removing a bipartisan outbound investment review proposal from the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2024.¹⁰

Myth: American investors can outperform Chinese state-owned companies inside China.

*"If you oppose Beijing's state-owned enterprises, you want more Western investment in China—not less."*¹¹

Truth: China's market is rigged in favor of the CCP's favored companies, especially its state-owned companies, which are only growing more powerful in China's economy.¹² American companies have been methodically forced out of China's market and face rampant and relentless threats of intellectual property theft.

Myth: The CCP will let American investors "control" China's tech companies.

*"If you are concerned about Chinese technology companies, you want more Americans in control of them—not fewer."*¹³

"No one in the CCP is proposing an outbound investment regime that would block Chinese nationals from taking over America's technology innovators."¹⁴ **Truth:** The CCP will *never* allow Americans—or any other foreigner—to exercise meaningful control of China's domestic technology firms. The CCP is currently detaining foreign executives, cutting off basic information about China's economy, and inserting party cells into the governance structures of a growing number of private companies.

Myth: The CCP doesn't want Western investment.

"Xi Jinping has been attacking Western influence in Chinese companies."¹⁵ "Under the Xi dictatorship, China has attacked Western investment as a threat to the CCP's hold."¹⁶

Truth: The CCP wants access to American capital, know-how, and technology. Xi is simultaneously extending the CCP's control of all economic activity in China while also seeking to draw in more foreign investment—in sectors the CCP chooses and on China's terms.¹⁷

Myths and Truths About How to Stop Funding CCP Military Technology

Politicians close to Wall Street continue to oppose bipartisan legislation and a White House executive order that would require transparency for some U.S. investments in China. These advocates are instead supporting only the use of existing authorities to sanction individual Chinese companies without establishing new tools. Their attempts are misguided.

Myth: Sanctions alone can stop outbound investments that threaten national security.

*"It is...unclear why the Administration believes that prohibiting...investments would be more effective than comprehensively using...sanctions."*¹⁸

Truth: Sanctions are inherently backward-looking. A genuine solution would prevent American investment from helping CCP companies to develop military technology in the first place instead of attempting to sanction them after they have already succeeded. U.S. sanctions policy toward China is riddled with a long list of failures and constantly behind the curve. Playing "whack a mole" by attempting to sanction individual Chinese companies and subsidiaries that are part of complex networks and well-versed in evading sanctions will not address the problem and will not work.

Myth: Sanctions are a "proven" solution.

"Sanctions and entity-based approaches...are more effective, immediate, multilateral, and stronger than bureaucratic and slow sector-based approaches at cutting off western financing for the CCP's military-industrial complex."¹⁹ **Truth:** Time and again, sanctions have proven inadequate to stop outbound investments that empower China's military technology. The Chinese Military and Surveillance Company Sanctions Act²⁰ would allow the Administration to use only the powers it already has but refuses to use, even against known CCP military companies like Hikvision.

Myth: Congress must choose either sanctions or outbound investment prohibitions.

"We must use time-tested tools to get tough on China—Not novel concepts"²¹

Truth: While individual sanctions on specific entities are not a complete solution for risks stemming from outbound investment, they remain a useful tool with which to address known threats. Sanctions can and should be implemented more effectively and can be strengthened along with outbound investment prohibitions. These tools are not mutually exclusive.

A Real Solution

A genuine solution to national security threats stemming from U.S. outbound investments in China would include two essential elements:

Notification. U.S. companies seeking to sell controlled technology to a Chinese company are required to notify the Department of Commerce and receive a license. There is no such requirement for a U.S. investor who helps that Chinese company to develop the controlled technology inside China—and beyond the reach of U.S. national security agencies. Outbound investment reform must therefore begin with a notification requirement for investments in China that present national security risks.

Sectoral Prohibition. Outbound investment in China should be prohibited in sectors that produce dual-use technology with military applications. Covered sectors should include semiconductors, high-performance computing, data storage, artificial intelligence, quantum technology, biotechnology and pharmaceuticals, robotics, remote sensing, advanced communications, advanced materials, and space technology.

Bryan Burack is Senior Policy Advisor for China and the Indo-Pacific in the Asian Studies Center at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

- Roger W. Robinson Jr., Chairman, Prague Security Studies Institute, and former Chairman, Congressional U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, "Leveling the Playing Field: How to Counter the CCP's Economic Aggression," written testimony before Select Committee on the Strategic Competition Between the United States and the Chinese Communist Party, U.S. House of Representatives, May 17, 2023, https:// prosperousamerica.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/230517-Submitted-Written-Testimony-RWR-to-China-Select-Cmte-FINAL.pdf (accessed March 13, 2024). See also transcript of hearing, *Leveling the Playing Field: How to Counter the CCP's Economic Aggression*, Select Committee on the Strategic Competition Between the United States and the Chinese Communist Party, U.S. House of Representatives, May 17, 2023, https:// selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/sites/evo-subsites/selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/5.17.23-hearingtranscript.pdf (accessed March 13, 2024).
- President Joseph R. Biden Jr., Executive Order 14105, "Addressing United States Investments in Certain National Security Technologies and Products in Countries of Concern," *Federal Register*, Vol. 88, No. 154 (August 11, 2023), pp. 54867–54872, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2023-08-11 /pdf/2023-17449.pdf (accessed March 13, 2024).
- 3. Letter from Patrick McHenry, Chairman, Committee on Financial Services, U.S. House of Representatives; Ann Wagner, Chairman, Subcommittee on Capital Markets; Blaine Luetkemeyer, Chairman, Subcommittee on National Security, Illicit Finance, and International Financial Institutions; Warren Davidson, Chairman, Subcommittee on Housing and Insurance; Andy Barr, Chairman, Subcommittee on Financial Institutions and Monetary Policy; French Hill, Chairman, Subcommittee on Digital Assets, Financial Technology, and Inclusion; and Bill Huizenga, Chairman, Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations, to The Honorable Jack Reed, Chairman, Senate Armed Services Committee; The Honorable Roger Wicker, Ranking Member, Senate Armed Services Committee; The Honorable Rogers, Chairman, House Armed Services Committee; and The Honorable Adam Smith, Ranking Member, House Armed Services Committee, "express[ing] reservations with Section 1085 of the Senate-passed National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2024 (NDAA)," November 29, 2023, https://financialservices.house.gov/uploadedfiles/2023-11-29_fsc_chairs_letter_to_hasc_and_sasc_-_section_1085.pdf (accessed March 13, 2024). Cited hereafter as McHenry et al. letter, November 29, 2023.
- Press release, "McHenry at CFIUS Hearing: We Must Use Time-Tested Tools to Get Tough on China—Not Novel Concepts," Committee on Financial Services, U.S. House of Representatives, September 13, 2023, https://financialservices.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=408966 (accessed March 13, 2024).
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Press release, "Select Committee Launches Investigations into U.S. Venture Capital Firms Funding Problematic PRC Companies," Select Committee on the Chinese Communist Party, U.S. House of Representatives, July 19, 2023, https://selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/media/press-releases/select-committee-launches-investigations-us-venture-capital-firms-funding (accessed March 13, 2024); " "Letter to Sequoia Capital on Its PRC High-Tech Investments, Examine Implications of Announced Split," letter from Mike Gallagher, Chairman, and Raja Krishnamoorthi, Ranking Members, Select Committee on the Chinese Communist Party, U.S. House of Representatives, to Roelof Botha, Managing Partner, and Don Vieira, Partner and Global Chief Policy Officer, Sequoia Capital, "request[ing] information about Sequioa's investments in artificial intelligence (AI), quantum computing, and semiconductor companies in the People's Republic of China (PRC), and to better understand Sequoia Capital's announcement that it would split from its China business—Sequoia Capital China—by March 2024." October 17, 2023, https:// selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/sites/evo-subsites/selectcommitteeontheccp.house.gov/files/evo-media-document/2023.10.17-letter-to-sequoia-capital.pdf (accessed March 13, 2024).
- 7. Press release, "SMIC Raises US\$630 Million in Private Placement," Semiconductor Manufacturing International Corporation, September 15, 2003, https://www.smics.com/en/site/news_read/4178 (accessed March 13, 2024).
- 8. Nicole Goodkind, "Americans Are 'Unwittingly Funding' Blacklisted Chinese Companies, Congressional Panel Says," CNN, updated August 2, 2023, https://www.cnn.com/2023/08/01/investing/china-congress-blackrock-msci/index.html (accessed March 13, 2024).
- 9. Press release, "McHenry at CFIUS Hearing: We Must Use Time-Tested Tools to Get Tough on China-Not Novel Concepts."
- 10. Bryan Burack and Wilson Beaver, "Mistake: Congress Caved to China in Its Latest Defense Bill," Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, January 16, 2023, https://www.heritage.org/defense/commentary/mistake-congress-caved-china-its-latest-defense-bill.
- 11. Press release, "McHenry at CFIUS Hearing: We Must Use Time-Tested Tools to Get Tough on China-Not Novel Concepts."
- 12. Tianlei Huang and Nicolas Veron, "Share of China's Top Companies in the Private Sector Continued to Steadily Decline in 2023," Peterson Institute for International Economics, January 18, 2024, https://www.piie.com/research/piie-charts/2024/share-chinas-top-companies-private-sector-continued -steadily-decline-2023 (accessed March 13, 2024).
- 13. Press release, "McHenry at CFIUS Hearing: We Must Use Time-Tested Tools to Get Tough on China-Not Novel Concepts."
- 14. McHenry et al. letter,, November 29, 2023.
- 15. Press release, "McHenry at CFIUS Hearing: We Must Use Time-Tested Tools to Get Tough on China—Not Novel Concepts."
- 16. McHenry et al. letter, November 29, 2023.

- 17. Yue Yue, Wang Liwei, and Tang Ziyi, "China Opens Doors to Foreign Finance Companies, but Can They Prosper?" *Nikkei Asia*, November 27, 2021, https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/Caixin/China-opens-doors-to-foreign-finance-companies-but-can-they-prosper (accessed March 13, 2024); Andrew Hayley and Ethan Wang, "China State Council Issues Guidelines in Bid to Increase Foreign Investment," Reuters, August 13, 2023, https://www.reuters .com/markets/asia/china-state-council-says-it-issues-guidelines-optimise-foreign-investment-2023-08-13/ (accessed March 13, 2024); Laura He, "China Relaxes Capital Controls to Entice Badly Needed Foreign Investment," CNN Business, updated September 22, 2023, https://www.cnn.com/2023 /09/22/economy/china-loosens-capital-controls-intl-hnk/index.html (accessed March 13, 2024).
- 18. Press release, "McHenry Demands Answers from Treasury Regarding Rumored Outbound Investment Executive Order."
- 19. Press release, "Financial Services Republicans, Experts Tout Merits of Sanctions & Entity-Based Approach to Restricting U.S. Investment in the CCP's Military–Industrial Complex," Committee on Financial Services, U.S. House of Representatives, January 31, 2024, https://financialservices.house.gov /news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=409129 (accessed March 13, 2024).
- 20. H.R. 760, Chinese Military and Surveillance Company Sanctions Act of 2023, 118th Congress, 1st Session, introduced February 2, 2023, https://www .congress.gov/118/bills/hr760/BILLS-118hr760ih.pdf (accessed March 13, 2024).
- 21. Press release, "McHenry at CFIUS Hearing: We Must Use Time-Tested Tools to Get Tough on China-Not Novel Concepts."